

A trio that could spell trouble: Many with dementia take risky combinations of medicines

March 9 2021



Credit: CC0 Public Domain

People over 65 shouldn't take three or more medicines that act on their brain and nervous system, experts strongly warn, because the drugs can interact and raise the risk of everything from falls to overdoses to



memory issues.

But a new study finds that 1 in 7 people with dementia who live outside nursing homes are taking at least three of these drugs.

Even if they received the drugs to calm some of dementia's more troubling behavioral issues, the researchers say, taking them in combination could accelerate their loss of memory and thinking ability, and raise their chance of injury and death.

The new study is published in *JAMA* by a team led by a University of Michigan geriatric psychiatrist who has studied the issue of medication for dementia-related behaviors for years.

It's based on data from 1.2 million people with dementia covered by Medicare and focuses on medications such as antidepressants, sedatives used as sleep medications, opioid painkillers, antipsychotics, and antiseizure medications.

More than 831,000 of the entire study population received at least one of the medications at least once during the study period in 2018. More than 535,000 of them—nearly half of all the people with dementia in the study—took one or two of them for more than a month.

But the researchers focused on the 13.9% of the study population who took three or more drugs that act on the central nervous system, and took them for more than a month. They dubbed this "CNS-active polypharmacy."

That level of use goes beyond the limits recommended by the internationally accepted guidelines called the <u>Beers criteria</u>.

Key message for patients, caregivers and providers



The federal government has long targeted use of these medications in nursing homes, but not in people who live at home or in less-regulated settings like assisted living facilities.

"Dementia comes with lots of behavioral issues, from changes in sleep and depression to apathy and withdrawal, and providers, patients and caregivers may naturally seek to address these through medications," says Donovan Maust, M.D., M.S., the lead author of the study and an associate professor of psychiatry at Michigan Medicine, U-M's academic medical center.

"But the evidence supporting the use of many of them in people with dementia is pretty thin," he says, "while there is a lot of evidence about the risks, especially when there are multiple medications layered on top of one another."

Maust and his colleagues suggest that regular prescription drug reviews could help spot risky combinations, especially ones of three or more drugs that act on the brain and nervous system. Medicare covers such appointments with providers or pharmacists.

"It appears that we have a lot of people on a lot of medications without a very good reason," he says.

Classes of drugs studied

Antipsychotics have received the most attention for their risk to people with dementia, and 47% of those taking three or more of the medications in the study received at least one antipsychotic, most often Seroquel (quetiapine).

Even though such antipsychotics aren't approved for people with



dementia, they're often prescribed to such patients for agitation and sleep issues, and more, Maust notes.

But two other classes of drugs were even more commonly prescribed to patients in the CNS polypharmacy group. Nearly all (92%) of those on three or more of the medications were taking an antidepressant, and 62% were taking an anti-seizure medication.

One drug in that last class, gabapentin, accounted for one-third of all the days of prescription supply that the patients in the study received during the study period.

While gabapentin is approved to treat epilepsy, few of these older adults had a seizure disorder. The vast majority of prescriptions were probably for other reasons because it is commonly prescribed off-label as a pain medication or to help with anxiety, Maust explains.

Another 41% of the people in the three-or-more medication group were taking a benzodiazepine, such as lorazepam (Ativan), often used for anxiety or agitation in people with dementia.

Maust's past work on benzodiazepine prescribing in older adults focused on long-term use, variation by geographic region, and the effects of national efforts to reduce the use of such drugs because of their risks.

New approaches needed

Maust says that providers and caregivers have the right motivation for trying to address dementia-related behaviors through medication: to reduce distress in the patients, and sometimes also in the caregivers.

Often the long-term goal is to make it possible for the person with dementia to avoid having to move to a long-term care facility. The high



death toll of people with dementia in such facilities during the COVID-19 pandemic may increase that motivation, he notes.

And the lack of information for clinicians on the use of these drugs in dementia makes every prescription a judgment call.

But it's important to know that prescribing a medication combination that might be safe in younger people can be dangerous in older ones. Those with reduced cognitive abilities may be especially sensitive to potential risks. The changes in brain chemistry and response to medication that come with age and with dementia alter the reaction to these <u>drug</u> combinations.

For instance, opioid pain medications already come with a black-box warning against combining them with other drugs that affect the central nervous system, for any user. But these combinations can be especially risky in older adults. Yet 32% of the people in the study group were taking an opioid, most often hydrocodone.

Even as people with dementia receive drugs that act on their central nervous system for behavioral reasons, those same drugs may hasten their cognitive decline. For instance, a clinical trial of the antidepressant citalopram (Celexa) as a way to treat dementia-related agitation showed that in just nine weeks, participants lost a measurable portion of their cognitive ability.

"It's important for family members and providers to communicate often about what symptoms are happening, and what might be done with non-medication interventions such as physical therapy or sleep hygiene, as well as medications, to address them," Maust says. "Talk about what medications the patient is on, why they're on each one, and whether it might be worthwhile to try tapering some of them because the symptom that prompted the prescription originally might have waned over time."



In some cases, the medications may even be prescribed in response to the distress that a caregiver feels when seeing their loved one behave in a certain way. Connecting caregivers with resources through nonprofit organizations, or their local Area Agency on Aging, could help them support their loved ones better.

The researchers are now looking at which providers prescribed each of the medications to the patients taking three or more of the medications, to look for patterns and opportunities to educate providers or put systems in place after hospitalizations or other events.

More information: JAMA (2021). DOI: 10.1001/jama.2021.1195

Provided by University of Michigan

Citation: A trio that could spell trouble: Many with dementia take risky combinations of medicines (2021, March 9) retrieved 12 May 2024 from https://medicalxpress.com/news/2021-03-trio-dementia-risky-combinations-medicines.html

This document is subject to copyright. Apart from any fair dealing for the purpose of private study or research, no part may be reproduced without the written permission. The content is provided for information purposes only.